TOWN OF ORFORD

STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE

ANNUAL TOWN MEETING 

March 10, 2016
The Polls were opened at 4:00 p.m. The ballots were counted (266 plus 5 absentees) the voting began for the Town Offices.

The Annual Town Meeting for the Town of Orford was called to order at 7:00 p.m. by Moderator Peter M. Thomson.

John O’Brien asked that all past and present US Forces member stand.  He thanked them all for their services in times of war. World War II, Herb Verry, Herb Knapp, George Boyd and Bill Quackenbush, as well as The Korean and Vietnam veterans who were not all properly thanked in the past. 

John O’Brien asked that we all rise for the Pledge of Allegiance.

Tom Steketee presented the Boston Post Cane to William Quackenbush, who is the oldest resident in Orford.  Marilyn Alexander was the past cane holder, she passed away this past year.

John O’Brien spoke of Bill’s many services to his country. John read a letters from Governor Maggie Hassan, Senators Jean Shaheen, Kelly Ayotte and the New Hampshire National Guard.  

Peter Thomson is stepping down after serving 46 years as Moderator. Gerald Pease presented Peter with a gavel and wooden box. The gavel was made by Gary Barrett from the banister at the church after the ceiling fell in. Joe Arcolio made the wooden box. 

Executive Council Joseph Kenney from District thanked Peter for his service to the town of Orford and The State of New Hampshire. 

Harry Pease, Deputy Moderator read a letter from Bill Gardner, Secretary of State and Senator Kelly Ayotte praising Peter for his many years of service.  

ARTICLE  1.  
To choose all necessary Town Officers.  The polls will be open from four o’clock in the afternoon and will close no earlier than nine o’clock in the evening for you to cast your ballot for the following officers:


Selectboard Member


3 Year Term


Moderator



2 Year Term


Treasurer



3 Year Term


Planning Board


3 Year Term


Planning Board


3 Year Term

Supervisor or the Checklist

6 Year Term

ARTICLE  2.

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum one million eleven thousand nine hundred four dollars ($1,011,904.00) for general municipal operations.  (Majority vote required.) 

GENERAL GOVERNMENT

Executive
$   96,809

Election
     33,549

Financial Administration
     68,107

Revaluation of Property
     14,200

Legal Expenses
     13,000

Engineering Expenses
       5,000

Planning Board
       7,345

General Government Buildings
     16,190

Cemeteries
     18,175

Insurance
     23,777


Regional Association
       1,646

Contingency Fund
       5,000
PUBLIC SAFETY

Police
$ 138,184

Ambulance
     44,532

Fire Department
     79,549

Emergency Management
          800
HIGHWAYS AND BRIDGES

Highways
$ 330,822

Street Lighting
       8,500
SANITATION


Solid Waste Disposal
$    6,646 

Land Fill Closure
      4,500

Facilities Maintenance
        -0-      

HEALTH

Animal Control
$        900

Health Agency
       6,675
WELFARE

Direct Assistance
$     5,000

Intergovernmental Welfare
       5,629
CULTURE AND RECREATION



Parks and Playgrounds
$   22,830

Libraries
     43,819

Patriotic Purposes
          800   
CONSERVATION COMMISSION
$     1,970
IMPROVEMENTS OTHER THAN BUILDINGS

Maintenance of Community Field
      7,500

Maintenance of Rivendell Trail
         450

Jim McGoff asked that the four department heads explain their budgets and if they were willing to make any cuts. 

Fire Chief Terry Straight and Road Agent Roger Hadlock spoke of the cuts they had made to their budgets. 

Harry Pease responded there have been four budget hearings on this subject.
Paper ballot on the Selectboard proposed budget. Yes 121, NO 68

The article was passed.

A motion was made by Nancy Murphy and seconded by Jim McGoff to consider Article 14 at this time. 
ARTICLE 14. Petition Article
To see if the town will adopt the provisions of RSA 32:14-24 to allow a statutory budget committee to be formed.  The budget committee shall consist of seven (7) members; six (6) members-at-large whom are elected to staggered 3 year terms, and one (1) member of the Board of Selectmen, serving one (1) year terms.

Several people wanted more information regarding this proposal. Bob Palifka explained that the term “advisory” was introduced in the 1980s and the new format was made to “hopefully shorten up town meeting.” He advocated voting against article 14. 
The question was called and the voice vote was unclear. A request for paper ballot was called. Yes 112, No 58. The article failed. 

ARTICLE 15.  Petition Article 

Upon passage of the previous article, to see if the town will appoint the at-large members of the budget committee by the voters at this annual town meeting (2016) from the floor for a one year term and the next annual town meeting (2017) elections for its members will be for staggered terms and shall be by official ballot.

Since Article 14 failed, Article 15 will not be voted on and was passed over.

ARTICLE  3.

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of two hundred six thousand seven hundred eight dollars ($206,708) for payments into the following Capital Reserve Funds as follows:


Bridges & Roads CRF (1989)


$ 79,568

Heavy Equip. Maint. CRF (2003)

$    -0-

Fire Trucks CRF (1989)


$ 40,000

Fire Dept. Equip. CRF (2015)


$ 23,690


Grader CRF (1983)



$ 12,000

Highway Dept. Trucks CRF (1983)

$ 24,000

Backhoe/Loader CRF (1983)


$   7,000

Police Cruiser CRF (1978)


$   5,000

Town Buildings CRF (1991)


$ 15,450
A motion was made by Ruth Csser and seconded by Roger Hadlock. A voice vote in the affirmative was made. The article passed.
ARTICLE 4.
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate sixty thousand dollars ($60,000) to continue the second positon in the Police Department for 2016.

Jesse Reed asked why consider spending this if the head of the department doesn’t want it.
A motion was made by Paul Dalton and seconded by Jesse Reed.  The article was defeated by voice vote.
ARTICLE 5.

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of ten thousand, three hundred twenty dollars ($10,320) to conduct a 2020 statistical update of all property values as required by NH State Law and authorize the withdrawal of ten thousand, three hundred and twenty dollars ($10,320) from the Reappraisal Capital Reserve Fund.

A motion was made by Peggy Villar and seconded by Roger Hadlock.  A voice vote in the affirmative was made.  The article passed.
ARTICLE 6.

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of fifty thousand dollars ($50,000) for the conceptual study and engineering study of the Jacobs Brook Bridge over Archertown Road and to authorize the withdrawal of up to fifty thousand dollars ($50,000) from the Town of Orford Bridges and Roads Capital Reserve Fund.  This cost will be eighty percent reimbursed by the NH Department of Transportation at the completion of engineering.
A motion was made by Paul Dalton and seconded by Kathy Baker. A voice vote in the affirmative was made.  The article passed.
ARTICLE 7.

Too see if the Town will vote to name the Selectmen as agents to expend on the Cemetery Mower/Building Capital Reserve Fund. Majority Vote Required. 
A motion was made by Paul Dalton and seconded by Emily Bryant.  A voice vote in the affirmative was made.  The article passed.

ARTICLE 8.
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate seventeen thousand dollars ($17,000) to build a new garage for the Cemetery Commission.  To authorize the withdrawal of up to seventeen thousand dollars ($17,000) from the Town of Cemetery Mower/Building Capital Reserve Fund.

A motion was made by Rhoe Pillsbury and seconded by Kathy Baker.  A voice vote in the affirmative was made. The article passed.

The Ballot Box was closed at 9:15pm.  Supervisors of the Checklist and Ballot Clerks proceeded to count the ballots for the elected Town Officers.

ARTICLE  9. 
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of seventy-five thousand dollars ($75,000) to pave Archertown Road from Town Road #100 to Archertown Bridge at Newcomb Hollow or other paving projects as approved by the Selectboard.  This will be a non-lapsing appropriation per RSA 32:7, VI.

A motion was made by Gerald Pease and seconded by Rhoe Pillsbury.  A voice vote in the affirmative was made.  The article passed.
.  
ARTICLE 10.

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of two thousand dollars ($2,000) to participate in the Upper Valley Lake Sunapee Regional Planning Commission household hazardous waste collection to be held in Piermont NH.

A motion was made by Peggy Villar and seconded by Ruth Csser.  A voice vote in the affirmative was made.  The article passed.

ARTICLE 11.

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of two thousand, eight hundred dollars ($2,800) to be deposited into the Tree Care and Replenishment Expendable Trust Fund.
A motion was made by Jim McGoff and seconded by Paul Goundrey.  A voice vote in the affirmative to defeat was made.  The article was defeated.
ARTICLE 12.
To see if the Town would like to close High Bridge over High Bridge Road without replacement or seek other options.

Bonnie McCouch would like to see High Bridge become a walking bridge.  Several people said they would like the bridge to remain open. 
Roger Hadlock said the Highway Dept. could do the work, including material for a cost of $10,000.
John Adams said the Board was looking for was guidance for the future and he felt they had enough to hear that people did not want to close the bridge.
ARTICLE 13.
To see if the Town will vote to amend the Orford Floodplain Ordinance by adopting the following amendments as proposed by the Select Board:  1.) Clarify that review will be performed by the Board of Selectmen or its designee; 2.) Update definitions for clarification and to match State and Federal definitions; 3.) Clarify that applicant must obtain permit prior to development and provide construction completion information to Town; and 4.) In Zone A (FEMA determined by approximate methods) , the base flood elevation shall be at least two feet above the highest adjacent grade or the highest flood elevation.

A motion was made by Paul Dalton and seconded by Ruth Cserr to adopt the amendments presented at a public hearing to correct the language so that it would be in accordance with current floodplains regulations.
ARTICLE 16.

 To hear the reports of Agents, Auditors and Committees heretofore chosen and to pass any vote relating thereto.

Paul Messer asked if there were some younger members of the town, who would like to take over for he and Joe on the Cemetery Commission. 
ARTICLE  17.

To transact any other business that may legally come before said meeting.

The results of the Ballots were:

Moderator

Harrison Pease – 205

Peter Thomson – 3, Tom Thomson – 2, Larry Taylor, Bill Wilson, Tom Trunzo – 1

Blanks – 8

Selectboard

Peter Dooley – 116

David Smith – 144

Harrison Pease, Paul Goundrey, Paul Carreiro, Vanessa Desimone, Robert Palifka – 1

Blanks – 1

Town Treasurer

Nancy Murphy – 236
Mark Blanchard, Judy Franklin, Jim McGoff, Jennifer Carter, Katherine Wright, Annie Jones, Justin Adams – 1
Blanks – 23

Planning Board

Paul Carreiro – 205

James McGoff – 202

Tom Steketee – 4

Richard Hendrick, Tom Thomson – 3

Chase Kling, Fran Plaisted, David Ricker, Bill McKee – Charlie Waterbury, Jon Sands, Cicely Richardson, Dave Desimone, Chris Balch, Pat Tullar, Anne Green, Emily Bryant, Ruth Cserr, Harold Taylor, Peter Thomson, Sam Hanford, Pat Buck, Don Buck, Ron Taylor, Terry Martin, Justin Adams, Kristen Glass, Emmy Jones, Ted Cooley, George Boyd - 1 

Supervisor of the Checklist

Brenda Smith –249

Sue Kling, Theresa Taylor – 1

Blanks – 15

A motion was made by Jim McGoff and seconded by Kathy Baker to adjourn the meeting. 

The meeting adjourned at 11:08 p.m.

The foregoing is a true copy.

Attest:  Deborah Hadlock, Town Clerk

